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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 17 October 2012
(2pm–4pm)
MINUTES
(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Arnold, Dr Bailey, Mr Barnard, Mr Bentley, Mr Bolton, Professor Busfield, Mr Butler, Professor Carrabine, Mr Cornford, Dr Cornes, Dr Cox, Ms Cruntenau, Professor Fasli, Professor Francesconi, Professor Gilbert, Mr Hawkes, Professor Jackson,  Mrs Kegerreis, Dr Krikler, Mr Kukaswadia, Professor Laurie, Professor Lichtenstein, Professor Lucas, Dr Luther, Professor Manson, Professor Martin, Professor Orbell, Dr Penman, Dr Pevalin, Professor Pretty, Professor Raines, Dr Rakow, Dr Rowlands, Professor Rubin, Professor Russo, Dr Saker, Dr Salhi, Dr Sangwine, Dr Sepulveda, Professor Sherer, Professor South, Mr Stevens, Mr Stock, Professor Stones, Dr Wade, Dr Watkins, Dr Wood, Professor Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Henson, Dr Marrani, Dr Nocker, Professor Sanders

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Dr Andrews, Ms Casey, Mrs Endean, Ms Griffin, Mrs Grinter, Mr Keeble, Ms Lucas, Ms Nixon, Ms Potter, Ms Seabrook, Dr Virdee

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new staff and student members to the first Senate meeting of the academic year.
	 304/12   

	
	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, no items were starred for discussion.
	 305/12  

	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF SENATE (S/12/59)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	 306/12 

	MEMBERSHIP OF THE SENATE AGENDA GROUP (S/12/60)
	

	
	

	Noted


	
	 307/12 

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 4 July 2012.
	 308/12  

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	 309/12 

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	 310/12   

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/12/61)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of Director of the UK Data Archive
	

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Matthew Woollard be re-appointed as Director of the UK Data Archive for the period 1/8/12 to 31/7/15
	 311/12

	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/12/62)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.
	 312/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported verbally on the following issues:

· An outline of the University’s mission as excellence in research and excellence in education, noting that several papers appearing later on the agenda would make reference to these concepts. It was important for the University to maintain a clear focus on these two objectives and to articulate how excellence in research and excellence in education remained central to Essex’s institutional identity. Connected to this, it was essential that all staff should maintain a whole-institution approach; to avoid the creation of departmental silos, and to utilise the size of the institution to its best advantage.

	 313/12 

	
	· The International Academy recovery plan had been received and approved by the University Steering Group. A more detailed report would be presented to a future meeting of Senate.

	 314/12 

	
	· A group had been convened to evaluate the proposed alternative location for the new Essex Business School building and to report back to the University Steering Group and Strategy and Resources Committee by November.

	 315/12

	
	· The University had successfully undergone a compliance visit from the UK Border Agency in September. The Vice-Chancellor reminded Senate members of the challenges and significance attached to UKBA compliance. Thanks were extended to all members of staff involved in preparing for the visit.
	 316/12 

	
	
	

	MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE OF THE UNIVERSITY (S/12/63)
	

	Received
	A paper from the Vice-Chancellor setting out proposals for a revised management structure of the University.
	 317/12   

	
	
	

	Noted
	A working group would be established to develop the proposals further, with a view to implementation of the revised structure from 1 August 2013. Membership of the working group would be as outlined in paper S/12/63, with the addition of a student representative.
	 318/12

	
	
	

	
	During the discussion, the following points were noted:
	  

	
	
	

	
	· It was intended that the changes be a refinement of the existing management structure in order to best support the University’s core mission of excellence in research and education, and to provide clarity regarding the locus of responsibility and accountability.
	 319/12   

	
	
	

	
	· It was noted that the proposals included a review of the number and composition of faculties. The working group would be tasked with bringing forward a recommendation regarding the optimum faculty structure for the University.
	 320/12   

	
	
	

	
	· A change to the University Ordinances would be required in order to allow for the discrete role of Deputy Vice-Chancellor (DVC). It was proposed that the DVC and Pro-Vice-Chancellors would each have a central portfolio and would no longer have a faculty responsibility. A new role of Head of Faculty would be created, although the precise title of this post had yet to be agreed. The working group would be asked to consider the role of the Head of Faculty. All principal office-holder posts would continue to be fixed-term appointments.
	 321/12

	
	
	

	
	· There would cease to be a Pro-Vice-Chancellor with a specific remit for partnerships and regional engagement and responsibility for the oversight of these activities would be shared across the remaining office-holders as appropriate. Similarly, it was noted that international activity would not be allocated to one specific office-holder. 
	 322/12

	
	
	

	
	· Senate members noted that the purpose of the restructure was not to cut costs but to ensure that the University’s management structures were appropriate and fit for purpose. It was not anticipated that the revised structure would generate significant additional costs. Appropriate consideration would also be given to the University’s multi-campus structure.
	 323/12   

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS REPORT 2012-13 ENTRY AND BEYOND: STATUS AND IMPLICATIONS  (S/12/64)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Deputy Vice-Chancellor on admissions for 2012-13 entry and implications and recommendations for future action.
	 324/12   

	
	
	

	Noted
	A correction to paragraph 2 of the report: the forecast position against financial targets for UG OS students should read as a minus figure (-53).
	 325/12   

	
	
	

	
	The following issues were covered in discussion:
· Targets for 2012-13 had been established on the basis of 2011-12 figures and the restrictions of the student number control set by HEFCE. In determining projections for 2013-14 it would be necessary to retain targets which were challenging but realistic. 
	 326/12

	
	
	

	
	· Attention would be given to the promotion of the distinctive features of the Essex offer and experience, at departmental and institutional level. 
	 327/12  

	
	· It was noted that marketing strategies would be differentiated for different target groups, taking into account the different issues impacting on recruitment of Home/EU and overseas students, and undergraduate and postgraduate.
	 328/12 

	
	
	

	
	· In response to a question regarding the number of students recruited with AAB grades, it was noted that data on student entry profiles had been circulated to all Heads of Department. This would be re-circulated to all members of Senate by the Admissions Team.

	 329/12  

	UNIVERSITY STRATEGIC ACTION PLAN (S/12/65)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report from the Vice-Chancellor setting out the timetable for the preparation of a new strategic plan.
	 330/12   

	
	
	

	INTERIM CHANGES TO THE PROCEDURE FOR THE RECRUITMENT OF ACADEMIC STAFF (S/12/66)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Vice-Chancellor outlining the procedure for the recruitment of academic staff for 2012-13.
	 331/12   

	
	
	

	
	Further review would be undertaken by Academic Staffing Committee and the Director of Human Resources during the coming year, with a view to revised procedures being in place from 2013-14.
	 332/12   

	
	
	

	
	The procedures were designed to ensure consistency of practice and high quality recruitment. An element of flexibility was retained where there was a need to respond quickly. Such instances should be referred directly to the Director of Human Resources.
	 333/12   

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that Departments which recruited specialist or vocational staff might have specific needs and this would be taken into consideration during the review.
	 334/12   

	
	
	

	WORKING PARTY ON THE REVIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF SENATE (S/12/67)

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal from the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) that the Working Party on the Review of the Effectiveness of Senate should continue into 2012-13 in order to enable consideration of Senate sub-committees to take place.
	 335/12   

	
	
	

	Noted
	The review of Senate sub-committees would align with and be informed by the review of the management structure of the University.
	 336/12

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That the Academic Section be requested to: (i) identify all the functions currently undertaken by Senate Sub-Committees; (ii) identify models of decision making allocation and reporting that accord with best practice and are consistent with the University’s framework of governance and the goals of transparency, coherence and efficiency and good governance; and (iii) report to the Working Party by the end of November 2012 to enable consultation during the Spring term
	 337/12   

	
	
	

	
	That the Working Party submit a final Report to Senate by April 2013.
	 338/12

	
	
	

	USG STRATEGIC PRIORITY INITIATIVES FOR ACADEMIC YEAR 2012-13 (S/12/68)



	Received
	A paper summarising the strategic priority initiatives for USG for the coming year with details of the actions plans for the Pro-Vice-Chancellors and the Registrar and Secretary.
	 339/12   

	
	
	

	Noted
	The paper made reference to the formation of a number of small working groups, task and finish groups and other non-permanent committees. Senate members agreed that it would be helpful for a central record of all such committees of the University to be established by the appropriate teams in the Professional Services. The record would set out the membership and terms of reference of each group, and would be accessible to all members of the University.
	 340/12   

	
	
	

	
	Senate agreed that student representation should be considered when relevant working groups were established.
	 341/12   

	
	
	

	RESEARCH-LED EDUCATION AT THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (S/12/69)


	Received
	A discussion paper prepared by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) and the Head of Learning and Development on research-led education.
	 342/12   

	
	
	

	
	Senate members were strongly supportive of the paper and the intention to promote a shared understanding of the relationship between research and teaching. It was noted that the paper drew on a broad range of existing research providing a rich evidence-base.
	 343/12   

	
	
	

	
	During discussion the following points were raised:
	   

	
	
	

	
	· All members of academic staff should be engaged in research-led education. The concept of research-led teaching was not limited to or dependent on an engagement with the Research Excellence Framework. 
	 344/12   

	
	
	

	
	· Students should have an opportunity to experience research-led teaching as early as possible and certainly within their first term at Essex.
	 345/12

	
	
	

	
	· It was agreed that Departments should discuss the research-teaching relationship within the context of their own discipline(s), drawing on the prompt questions provided in appendix 1 of paper S/12/69.
	 346/12

	
	
	

	
	· It was acknowledged that the timeframe proposed would present some challenges to Departments and it was therefore agreed that the deadline by which Departments should be asked to produce a preliminary report would be extended to the start of the spring term.
	 347/12

	
	
	

	Resolved
	Departments would be asked to undertake the actions outlined in the conclusion to the paper, noting that the timeframe for response would be extended to the day before the start of Spring Term 2013. The paper would be revised and re-circulated accordingly.
	 348/12

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 
	

	
	

	Academic Staffing Committee (S/12/70)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That Professor Jane Wright, Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Academic Standards become a member of the Committee from the academic year 2012-13 onwards.
	 349/12  

	
	

	Professorships Committee (S/12/71)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved 
	That Professor Jane Wright, Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Academic Standards become a member of the Committee from the academic year 2012-13.
	 350/12 

	
	
	

	SCHEDULE OF DELEGATED POWERS (S/12/72)

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	351/12

	
	
	

	QAA INTEGRATED QUALITY AND ENHANCEMENT REVIEW: UNIVERSITY CAMPUS SUFFOLK (S/12/73)

	
	
	

	Received
	A summary of the outcomes and actions following the recent QAA Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review of the five network centres of University Campus Suffolk.
	352/12

	
	
	

	Noted
	The UCS centre at Great Yarmouth College had received a limited confidence judgement in its management of academic standards. This outcome was a serious concern both to University Campus Suffolk and to the validating Universities of Essex and East Anglia and follow-up action was being undertaken at all levels.
	353/12

	
	
	

	
	The QAA report of the review of Great Yarmouth College would be publicly available on the QAA website in November 2012.
	354/12

	
	
	

	
	Detailed discussion of the issues raised by the QAA review would take place at the UCS Joint Academic Committee, which was the joint committee of the Senates of Essex and East Anglia.
	355/12

	
	
	

	ESTABLISHMENT OF THE CENTRE FOR BIBLIOGRAPHICAL HISTORY (S/12/74)

	
	
	

	Resolved
	That the Centre for Bibliographical History be established with immediate effect under the Directorship of Professor James Raven.
	356/12   

	
	
	


Ms Claire Nixon
17 October 2012
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